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ELIGIBILITY IN THE ELECTRICITY AND GAS RETAIL MARKETS IN SPAIN

Abstract

The true liberalization of the electricity and gas retail markets in Spain was initiated in
1997 and 1998 respectively with the approval of the Electricity Act and the Hydrocarbons
Act that set up the regulatory framework for both sectors. The initial eligibility calendars
established were speeded up by later legal dispositions which set the full eligibility in
January 2003. Therefore in January the number of eligible consumers increased from
65,000 electricity consumers to 22 million and from around 5,000 gas consumers to 4.5
million.

In Spain there has been however a coexistence of a liberalised market and a regulated
market. While in the liberalised market the consumer will pay a regulated Third Party
Access (TPA) tariff for the use of the network and a free price for the energy, in the
regulated market the consumer will pay all-inclusive tariffs which are established by the
Government in the case of the electricity tariffs and by the Ministry of Economy in the
case of the gas tariffs. Today any electricity and gas consumer can choose whether he
wants to be supplied through the regulated market or through the liberalised one. Only
the electricity HV (High Voltage Supply) all-inclusive tariffs are to disappear in 2007. No
date has been set for the others.

Also important is to highlight the increase in the consumption of both energy sources. The
electricity demand has increased about 38 percent from 1997 (155 TWh/year) to 2002
(214 TWh/year). The gas sector, on the other hand, has increased at a higher rate. From
150TWh/year in January 1999 to almost 270 TWh/year in July 2003, an 80 percent
increase in four and a half years.

POVLAŠTENI KUPCI NA ŠPANJOLSKOM TRŽIŠTU ELEKTRIČNE ENERGIJE
l PLINA

Sažetak

Prava liberalizacija španjolskog tržišta električne energije i plina na malo otpočela je
1997. odnosno 1998. godine donošenjem Zakona o električnoj energiji i Zakona o
ugljikovodiku, koji predstavljaju regulacijski okvir za oba sektora. Početni kalendar
povlaštenosti ubrzan je pravnim odredbama koje su uspostavile potpunu povlaštenost u
siječnju 2003. godine. Tada broj povlaštenih kupaca raste sa 65.000 potrošača električne
energije na 22 milijuna, te s oko 5.000 potrošača plina na 4,5 milijuna.
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Međutim, u Španjolskoj istodobno djeluje liberalizirano i regulirano tržište. Dok na
liberaliziranom tržištu potrošač podmiruje naknadu za pristup treće strane pri korištenju
mreže i slobodnu cijenu energije, na reguliranom tržištu potrošači plaćaju uključive tarife,
koje određuje Vlada ako se radi o električnoj energiji, odnosno Ministarstvo za
gospodarstvo u slučaju plina. Danas svaki potrošač električne energije i plina može
odabrati isporuku putem reguliranog ili liberaliziranog tržišta. 2007. godine bit će ukinute
uključive naknade za isporuku visokonaponske električne energije, a Za ostale vrste
energije datum još nije određen.

Važno je naglasiti porast potrošnje oba energetska izvora. Od 1997. do 2002. godine
potrošnja električne energije porasla je oko 38 posto (155 TWh/godišnje na 214
TVVh/godišnje). S druge strane, u plinskom sektoru potrošnja bilježi još veći porast;
povećanje od 80 posto u četiri i pol godine, tj. od 150 TVVh/godišnje u siječnju 1999. na
gotovo 270 TVVh/godišnje u srpnju 2003.

1. EVOLUTION OF THE ELECTRICITY AND GAS RETAIL SECTORS UNTIL 2002

1.1. The electricity retail market

The electricity retail market started its opening in January 1998 as it was established in
the 1997 Electricity Act. The calendar of eligibility set by this Act was to be sped up by
later legislation which finally established the full opening in January 2003.

In January 1998 the consumers that were eligible were those with consumption over 15
GWh/year plus all the railway and underground sectors. All these represented 28 percent
of the Spanish energy consumption. The eligible consumers were big industries, big
distribution firms and the railway and underground services. However only 2 percent of
the potential electricity was acquired in the liberalised sector. The remaining energy was
acquired through the all-inclusive tariffs. Only one consumer acquired its electricity
directly in the wholesale market. The remaining bought the electricity through a supplier.

The Spanish electricity regulatory body identified as the main causes for the small
participation the high access tariffs due to its non adequate design and the high capacity
payments that eligible consumers had to pay. The all-inclusive tariffs for most of the
eligible consumers were between 1.8 c€/kWh and 4.2 c€/kWh, while the access tariffs for
those willing to go to the liberalised market were between 1.8 c€/kWh and 2.4 c€/kWh.

In 1999 the eligibility calendar was speeded up by new legislation setting the eligibility
threshold in 5 GWh/year in January, 3 GWh/year in April, 2 GWh/year in July and finally 1
GWh/year in October.

In addition and in order to correct the results obtained in 1998, the design of the HV
access tariffs was modified, coming down in average around 25 percent. The capacity
payments were also decreased. These changes fostered the switching to the liberalised
market reflected in the 37 percent of the potential electricity acquired in 1999 in the
liberalised market. In terms of the number of consumers, 79 percent of the eligible
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consumers went to the liberalised market, most of them connected to the HV grid. The
prices of the liberalised market were approximately 20 percent cheaper than those set by
the all-inclusive tariffs. The all-inclusive tariffs for the new eligible consumers were
between 6.6 and 8.4 c€/kWh. About 67 percent of the eligible consumers in 1999
belonged to the industrial sector, 24 percent to the service sector and 9 percent to the
primary sector. The first signals of competition started to appear when more than 5
percent of the consumers contracted their electricity with a supplier other than the
incumbent.

In 2000 another legal disposition accelerated the eligibility calendar by allowing the
eligibility to every consumer connected to HV (V>1kV) in force from the 1st July 2000.
This meant that 55,000 new consumers were made eligible (total eligible consumers
about 64,000). This legal disposition also established the full opening of the electricity
(and gas) retail markets in January 2003. In December 2000 about 23,000 consumers
were in the liberalised market, which meant about 35 percent of the potential eligible
consumers and about 50 percent in terms of the potential energy that could be acquired
in the liberalised market which was about 25 percent of the total electricity consumed in
Spain in 2000.

In the years 2001 and 2002 the eligibility threshold was maintained. The following table
shows the main parameters.

Table 1. Main parameters in the electricity retail market 2001-2002.

Market shares in the liberalised and regulated markets

Regulated market (electricity
supplied by distribution companies)
Liberalised market (electricity
supplied by suppliers)

Year 2001

71%

29%

Year 2002

72%

28%

Composition of the liberalised and regulated markets

No. of consumers
Energy (in GWh/ year)

Year 2001
32,273
57,062

Year 2002
33,000
61,000

Source: CNE

From the table we can see that although the liberalised market experienced increases in
both the number of consumers and the energy acquired, the liberalised market lost one
point in relation to the regulated market. This could be explained by the greater increase
of the total electricity consumption in Spain. In this period the number of consumers
choosing a supplier other than the incumbent increased by approximately 21.5 percent
(about 18.6 percent in energy terms).

Considering that the liberalised market needs to "compete" with the regulated all-inclusive
tariffs the next figure illustrates the evolution of the average all-inclusive tariff from 1997
until 2003. The decrease has been about 18 percent in nominal terms and 35 percent in
real terms once discounted the RPI (Retail price index).
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Figure 1. Evolution of the regulated all-inclusive tariffs 1997-2003
Source: Unesa and Official Journal

1.2. The gas retail market

The gas retail market opened in 1997 even before the 1998 Hydrocarbons Act was
passed. However the regulatory framework in place did not encourage consumers to
switch to the liberalised market. The 1998 Hydrocarbons Act which transposed the
European Gas Directive set the current regulatory framework for the sector setting in
January 1999, the eligibility threshold in 20 million m3. This represented 45 percent in
terms of gas consumption. It took about a year however, before the first supplier brought
its first gas shipment. Later legal dispositions brought the threshold down to 10 million m3,
in force from April 1999 (60 percent in gas terms), to 5 million m3 from January 2000 (68
percent in terms of gas consumption) and to 3 million m3 from June 2000 (73 percent in
terms of gas consumption).

In the year 2000 four suppliers were active: Cepsa, BP Amoco, Gas Natural and Shell.
About 9.6 percent of the consumers switched to the liberalised market and about one
third bought their gas from a supplier other than the incumbent. Regarding the number of
consumers it was about 250 by the end of the year 2000, all of them big industrial
consumers with consumptions above 3 million m3.

The distribution of the consumers in 2000, including both regulated and liberalised
markets, was 74 percent industrial, 18 percent domestic-commercial; 5 percent thermal
plants and 3 percent non-energy uses.
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Also in 2000, in order to foster competition, the need to develop a gas release
programme for 25 percent of the gas coming through the Magreb pipeline was set. Its
effects were not noticed however until the year 2002 as the auction did not take place
until October 2002.

The distribution of the consumers was similar to the one in 2000.

In the year 2001 nine suppliers were active in the liberalised market. In addition to the
four mentioned in 2000, Edison Gas Espana, Endesa Energia, Hidrocantabrico, Iberdrola
Gas and Union Fenosa Gas. The liberalised market continued its steady increase
reaching the 38.3 percent of the total market in energy terms and about 700 consumers.
This means that about 60 percent of the potential eligible gas was contracted in the
liberalised market. About 20 percent of the gas was also contracted with a supplier other
than the incumbent.

In the year 2002 nine suppliers were also active in the liberalised market which reached
55 percent of the total sales. The eligibility threshold was set in 1 million m3 in January
2002. The number of consumers in the liberalised market, at that time, was 1,033, most
of them connected to pressures above 4 bars.

The trend of the gas tariffs has been different than the electric ones as the sector has
needed a higher level of investment in regulated infrastructures (pipelines, regasification
capacity, and storage). The following figure shows the trend for a big consumer since
January 1995. It has been taken as a reference from the year 1995. The trend is similar
for the domestic-commercial tariffs.
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Figure 2. Evolution of the gas all-inclusive tariffs for a big consumer 1995-2003
Source: Official Journal
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2. PREP ARA TIONS ADOPTED FOR THE FULL ELIGIBILITY 2003

As it was mentioned in the introduction the full eligibility involved a huge increase in the
number of eligible consumers. Therefore special measures were required to enable it.

In different reports The National Energy Commission presented proposals to allow the full
eligibility pragmatically. In March 2002 the Spanish Secretary of State for energy affairs
commended the CNE for setting up a Working Group for preparing the electricity sector
for the full eligibility. The different groups that were set up were integrated by the CNE,
the Ministry of Economy, the system and market operators, the distributors, the suppliers
and the consumers. Also a number of Working Groups (WGs) were set up to advance
different issues. Each group was entrusted with a number of goals through a working plan
with specific milestones. The Working Groups (WGs) were entrusted with:

• Management and the administration of the Supply Contracts

• Meters

• Load profiles and energy balances

• Management of the information coming from the measured energy

• Settlement of the electricity

The CNE translated the recommendations of these WGs into proposals of legal
dispositions for the Ministry of Economy. By the end of 2002, a number of them were
published in the Official Journal.

Regarding the gas sector, a multitask technical group was set up, led by the Ministry of
Economy. Its results were translated in a Royal Decree published at the end of 2002 that
also developed the regulation for the transmission, the distribution and the retailing
activities.

On a parallel line, the CNE started a number of initiatives to make the information to the
consumers available. The main initiatives adopted were as follows.

• Set up of a website on Eligibility (http://www.cne.es/elegibilidad)

« Set up of a Helpline in cooperation with the Ministry of Economy to provide answers
to consumers at a national level.

• Seminars co-organised with the Regional Administrations to inform administration
staff and consumer associations about the full eligibility. In the last quarter of 2003
representatives of the CNE took part in about 30 of these Seminars all over Spain.
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3. PRELIMINARY ASSESSMENT OF THE FULL ELIGIBILITY AND THE WORK
AHEAD

The CNE continues with its information initiatives. In cooperation with the Ministry of
Economy the CNE is leading the call for tenders to provide the following three services in
the coming months and for which the total budget sums up to 3 million €.

• To start a Multimedia advertising campaign.

• To continue providing the Helpline service.

• To publish information brochures which are to be included with the bills issued by
distribution companies.

The Spanish Administration, the energy regulator, the electricity and gas industries and
the consumers have made an important effort to allow the liberalization of the energy
sectors the results of which are satisfactory overall, looking at the process undertaken
from 1997 to 2002 where 25 percent of the electricity and about 80 percent of the gas is
acquired in the liberalised market.

It is still early to draw up conclusions on the ten months of full eligibility although looking
at the trends it seems likely that about 50,000 Small and Medium Enterprises (SME) and
100,000 domestic consumers will probably switch to the liberalised market by the end of
the year. This would account for about 10 percent of the eligible SME and 0.5 percent of
the domestic consumers. As regards the gas sector about 40,000 domestic consumers
have switched to the liberalised market in the first semester of 2003.

Traditional electricity and gas companies are trying to enter each other's traditional
markets, offering discounts over the regulated all-inclusive tariffs and dual supplies
(electricity and gas). Some other services are being offered too, such as financial
services, maintenance of equipment, etc.

An internal report has been prepared within the CNE identifying a number of difficulties to
the advance of the liberalised market. Most of them are related to limitations on the
switching procedures, contracting the Third Party Access (TPA) and some difficulties in
the information flow and metering. However, with time, regulatory revisions and the efforts
of the agents involved (Public Administrations, industry and consumers), we believe that
the participation of the domestic-commercial sector in the liberalised market will reach the
high levels that have already been accomplished with bigger consumers.
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